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FIG. 1-A 
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FIG. 1-B 

  



U.S. Patent Feb. 14, 2006 Sheet 3 of 21 US 6,997,804 B2 

FIG. 1-C 
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FIG. 1-D 

  



U.S. Patent Feb. 14, 2006 Sheet 5 of 21 US 6,997,804 B2 
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SYSTEMAND METHOD FOR PROVIDING 
REPEATED ELIMINATION BONUS IN 

GAMING ACTIVITIES 

This is a continuation-in-part of application Ser. No. 
09/906,283, filed Jul 16, 2001 now U.S. Pat. No. 6,632,140, 
the content of which is incorporated herein by reference in 
its entirety. 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

This invention relates in general to gaming Systems and 
processes, and more particularly to a method and apparatus 
for providing a gaming activity having one or more inde 
pendent bonus events in corresponding individual display 
Segments, where the independent bonus events are randomly 
eliminated from the bonus activity while affording collective 
accumulation of credits. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

Gaming devices Such as slot machines have been in use in 
the U.S. for over a century. The earliest slot machines 
originally paid out in cigars and chewing gum. Remnants of 
the early slot machines are manifested in the traditional 
"fruit Symbols Such as cherries, lemons, oranges, etc., 
which represent the original flavors of gum. Notwithstand 
ing the Similarity of the Symbols and reels associated with 
the slot machines of both today and yesteryear, modern day 
Slot machine implementations are markedly different than 
their mechanical ancestors. This dramatic implementation 
disparity results primarily from the advent of computers and 
Video capabilities. 

Pure chance gaming devices Such as slot machines have 
proved wildly popular, and in recent years have rivaled and 
even Surpassed their once untouchable table game counter 
parts. One reason for this popularity is the increase in 
innovation, and the recognition of the need for human 
stimulation. While true that a primary motivator for people 
to play gaming devices is the chance to win monetary or 
other prizes (in the case of legalized gambling), the intrigue 
and excitement of playing these newly created machines 
lures people as well. It is therefore important in the gaming 
industry that gaming innovations be rolled out to the par 
ticipating public. 

Conventionally, participation in Slot machines involves 
initiating the rotation of multiple reels, and allowing the 
machine to randomly stop the reel rotation Such that asso 
ciated reel Symbols line up a payline. If the Symbols on that 
payline correspond to a predetermined Symbol combination, 
the participant wins an amount corresponding to the par 
ticular Symbol combination. For multi-lined paylines, a coin 
or other token may be played for any one or more of the 
available paylines, and each of the paylines may provide a 
winning payout. When this occurs, the slot machine pays out 
according to the payoff table posted on the slot machine. The 
payoff table informs players of the winning Symbol combi 
nations for that machine, and what each combination payS 
based on the number of coins allocated for the spin. If a 
winning combination occurs, the machine releases money or 
tokens into a payout chute, or may award the winning 
amount onto a credit meter for the player. For example, if a 
player initially wagered three coins and that player won a 
high payout, that player may receive fifty coins of the same 
denomination in return, or may receive fifty credits for 
continued play. 
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2 
It is a continual effort in the gaming industry to develop 

ways to attract and captivate players in playing gaming 
machines, Such as Slot games. One Such manner of Stimu 
lating interest and heightening excitement has been through 
the use of "bonus' events. Bonus events or games are used 
to attract and keep players at a gaming machine. A bonus 
game is typically an additional gaming reel or machine, or 
a random Selection device, that is enabled by a bonus 
qualifying Signal from an underlying or primary gaming 
machine. Generally, a predetermined prize-winning combi 
nation of Symbols in an underlying or primary game may 
result in the player being awarded one or more bonus games. 
Often the bonus event has a much higher probability of 
winning, thereby instilling a great interest by players in 
being awarded bonus events. 

There are various secondary or “bonus' events known in 
the art. One Such bonus event allows the player to depress 
a bonus Spin button to allow the player one or more 
additional free spins in which a winning payout may be 
made. Alternatively, additional, discrete bonus reels may be 
used for the bonus event. In Such case, a particular Symbol 
on any one or more of the reels which is stopped on a 
winning line may result in a winning payout. In Some bonus 
activities, the reels may be controllable in a bonus play, 
unlike the underlying primary gaming play. For example, the 
reels may be individually Stopped, and/or the reels may be 
rotated slower to allow the player to attempt to Stop the reel 
Such that the prize-winning Symbol Stops on the win line. In 
another example, a bonus event for a Video slot machine 
may have a Second Screen where the player is rewarded with 
a bonus game, Such as allowing the player to pick one of five 
different items on the second screen, and the selected item 
reveals a value won by the player. In recent times, bonus 
events have become quite extravagant, Sometimes leading 
the player through Video animations that provide Visual and 
audio entertainment while providing clever ways in which 
the participant can receive payouts of varying quantities. 
After engaging in the bonus event, play resumes in the 
underlying, primary gaming machine. 
Of these different types of bonus activities, one type 

includes those bonus activities where the participant is 
allowed to actively participate in the bonus event. For 
example, participants may be allowed to make Some Sort of 
Selection in order to make the participant feel as though he 
or she has in Some way contributed to the ultimate result. 
While this may be desirable for some participants, others are 
more intrigued by the random nature of gaming devices, and 
may seek an exciting manner of engaging in bonus activities 
without having to figure out how to best play Such a bonus 
round. This participant Sentiment may become increasingly 
prevalent where the bonus activity is entirely different from 
the original, Standard play of the game. For example, a 
Standard slot machine may have a bonus activity where an 
animated Series of events takes place, and the participant 
must try to figure out how to effectively play the bonus 
round. AS Some bonus activities become more and more 
elaborate, Some participants may be put off by the inherent 
complexities. 

Another problem with prior art bonus activities is that 
there is conventionally an understood “end” of the bonus 
activity that is Sure to occur. For example, in a bonus round 
where a participant is allowed to Select Six of twenty-four 
hidden bonus amounts, the bonus round ends when the 
amounts associated with the Six Selections have been made 
and credited to the participant. While it may be exciting for 
the participant to engage in Such a bonus round, it is largely 
due to the participant's knowledge that the bonus round is 
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likely to produce greater payout amounts than during Stan 
dard play. However, it would be desirable in the gaming 
industry to provide bonus activity that is terminated based 
on random events, where although Statistically bound, can 
theoretically continue indefinitely. 

The present invention recognizes the Strong desirability of 
bonus activities in today's gaming industry, and addresses 
the aforementioned and other concerns and shortcomings of 
present bonus activities. The present invention provides 
gaming participants with an intelligible gaming bonus activ 
ity, while providing an exciting, Visually-appealing activity 
having a theoretically unlimited potential for credit accu 
mulations. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

To overcome limitations in the prior art described above, 
and to overcome other limitations that will become apparent 
upon reading and understanding the present Specification, 
the present invention discloses a method and apparatus for 
facilitating participation in a gaming System. The present 
invention provides a slot game event where certain display 
Segments are continually eliminated from the slot game 
event through their expiration in response to a randomly 
Selected expiration parameter. Those display Segments that 
have not expired in this fashion continue to remain active, 
and potentially accumulate credits, until they too have 
expired. 

In accordance with one embodiment of the invention, a 
method is provided for facilitating participation in a Slot 
game. The method includes presenting a display grid having 
a plurality of active display Segments, and presenting Sym 
bols in each active display Segment that has not expired. The 
active display Segments that have expired in response to at 
least one randomly-Selected expiration parameter are deac 
tivated. The presentation of symbols in each of the active 
display Segments, and the deactivation of active display 
Segments that have expired, is repeated until a predeter 
mined number of the active display Segments have been 
deactivated through expiration. 

In more particular embodiments of Such a method, the 
randomly-Selected expiration parameter includes an expira 
tion count. The randomly-Selected expiration count may 
include a plurality of expiration counts, where deactivating 
the active display Segments involves deactivating the active 
display Segments that have expired in response to one of the 
expiration counts. In a more specific embodiment, a unique 
expiration count is provided for each of the active display 
Segments, where deactivating the active display Segments 
involves deactivating the active display Segments that have 
expired in response to their corresponding unique expiration 
count. In another particular embodiment, the randomly 
Selected expiration parameter includes an expiration time 
duration. The expiration parameters are revealed to the 
participant in Some embodiments, while in other embodi 
ments the expiration parameters remain concealed So that 
the participant is not made aware of the expiration count, 
expiration time duration, etc., and is thus unaware of when 
the active display Segments will become deactivated. The 
expiration parameters and/or the ultimate award amounts 
may be randomly Selected from a table of expiration param 
eters and award amounts respectively, where this random 
Selection may be a weighted or non-weighted random Selec 
tion, and may be made with or without replacement. In 
another particular embodiment, the randomly-Selected expi 
ration parameters are automatically determined by the gam 
ing System, while in other embodiments the participant is 
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4 
allowed to choose from a plurality of items that ultimately 
define the expiration parameter to be used for a particular 
display Segment. Expiration parameters may be provided for 
each of the display Segments, or alternatively an expiration 
parameter may be used for two or more of the display 
Segments. In another specific embodiment, the randomly 
Selected expiration parameter is a randomly-Selected expi 
ration decision performed each time that the Symbols are to 
be presented in each of the active display Segments. 

In accordance with another embodiment of the invention, 
a method is provided for facilitating participation in a Slot 
game. The method includes presenting a display grid having 
a plurality of active display Segments, and presenting Sym 
bols in each of the active display Segments that have not 
expired. Each active display Segment is deactivated where it 
has expired in response to its presentation of Symbols a 
number of times corresponding to a respective expiration 
count Value. The presentation of Symbols in each of the 
active display Segments, and the deactivation of active 
display Segments that have expired, is repeated until all of 
the active display Segments have been deactivated through 
expiration. 

In accordance with another embodiment of the invention, 
a method is provided for facilitating participation in a Slot 
game, where the method includes presenting a display grid 
or reel configuration having multiple active display Seg 
ments, and presenting Symbols in each of the active display 
Segments. The active display Segments that are associated 
with a discontinue symbol are deactivated. The method 
further involves repeatedly presenting Symbols in each of 
the active display Segments, and deactivating the active 
display segments associated with the discontinue symbols, 
until a predetermined number of the active display Segments 
have been deactivated. 

In accordance with another embodiment of the invention, 
a casino gaming apparatus is provided which hosts a gaming 
activity having at least a Standard mode of operation and a 
bonus mode of operation. The casino gaming apparatus 
includes a video Screen to present a display grid having a 
plurality of display cells, and a user interface to facilitate 
player participation in at least the Standard mode of opera 
tion. The gaming apparatus includes a processor, which is 
configured to designate a plurality of the display cells as 
active display cells in response to a predetermined Symbol 
combination occurring during the Standard mode of opera 
tion. During the bonus mode of operation, the processor 
facilitates the random presentation of Symbols in the active 
display cells and the deactivation of the active display cells 
that presented Symbols a number of times corresponding to 
a randomly-Selected expiration count. The random presen 
tation of Symbols and deactivation of the display cells that 
reached the randomly-Selected expiration count is repeated 
until all of the active display cells have been deactivated. 

These and various other advantages and features of nov 
elty which characterize the invention are pointed out with 
particularity in the claims annexed hereto and form a part 
hereof. However, for a better understanding of the invention, 
its advantages, and the objects obtained by its use, reference 
should be made to the drawings which form a further part 
hereof, and to accompanying descriptive matter, in which 
there are illustrated and described Specific examples of an 
apparatus in accordance with the invention. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

The invention is described in connection with the embodi 
ments illustrated in the following diagrams. 
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FIGS. 1-A through 1-J illustrate a sequence of events 
carried out in connection with a slot game in accordance 
with one embodiment of the invention; 

FIG. 1-J illustrates an example where the eliminated 
display Segments retain an image of the Stop-bonus Symbol 
that brought about the respective display Segment's elimi 
nation; 

FIG. 2 is a block diagram illustrating one embodiment in 
which physical or virtual reel Strips are associated with a slot 
game in the Standard and bonus modes in accordance with 
the invention; 

FIGS. 3-A and 3-B illustrate an exemplary embodiment of 
the elimination bonus methodology used in connection with 
a Video display device in accordance with the invention; 

FIG. 4 is an embodiment of a casino-style gaming device 
in which the principles of the present invention may be 
applied; 

FIG. 5 is a block diagram of a representative computing 
System capable of carrying out operations in accordance 
with the invention; 

FIGS. 6 and 7 are flow diagrams illustrating representa 
tive embodiments of the elimination bonus features in 
accordance with the present invention; 

FIG. 8 illustrates an embodiment of the present invention 
employing display Segment expiration techniques in con 
nection with the elimination bonus features of the present 
invention; 

FIGS. 9-A and 9-B illustrate a sequence of events carried 
out in connection with a slot machine in accordance with one 
embodiment of the invention employing display Segment 
expiration; and 

FIGS. 10-A, 10-B, and 10-C are representative embodi 
ments wherein the gaming participant is afforded an oppor 
tunity to make a Selection that ultimately identifies the 
expiration parameters that a particular display segment(s) 
will be subject to. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
ILLUSTRATED EMBODIMENTS 

In the following description of the invention, reference is 
made to the accompanying drawings which form a part 
hereof, and in which is shown by way of illustration the 
Specific embodiment in which the invention may be prac 
ticed. It is to be understood that other embodiments may be 
utilized, as Structural and operational changes may be made 
without departing from the Scope of the present invention. 

Generally, the present invention is directed to a method 
and apparatus for facilitating participation in a slot game, 
Such as that played on a slot machine or other computing 
device. Certain display Segments of a display grid are 
continually eliminated from the slot game event, by becom 
ing associated with a predetermined one or more discontinue 
Symbols. Those display Segments that are not eliminated in 
this fashion continue to remain active, and potentially accu 
mulate credits, until they too are eliminated from the Slot 
game event. 

In accordance with another aspect of the invention, the 
invention is generally directed to a gaming method and 
apparatus where certain display Segments are continually 
eliminated from the slot game event through their expiration 
in response to a randomly-Selected expiration parameter. 
Those display Segments that have not expired in this fashion 
continue to remain active, and potentially accumulate cred 
its, until they too have expired. 

The present invention, as described more fully below, is 
applicable to a variety of gaming activities that are played on 
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6 
a gaming machine, including slot games Such as reel slots 
and Video slots, electronic poker and other electronic card 
games, keno, bingo, craps, dice, roulette, etc. The present 
invention is, however, described in large part in the present 
description in terms of slot machines to provide an under 
Standing of the invention. For example, in the context of Slot 
games/machines, the present invention allows slot game 
participants to partake in a Standard slot game, while having 
the opportunity to become engaged in a bonus activity 
according to the present invention. While the invention is 
particularly advantageous in the context of Slot machines, 
and while a description in terms of Slot machines facilitates 
an understanding of the invention, the invention is equally 
applicable to other gaming activities of chance as will be 
readily apparent to those of skill in the art from the descrip 
tion provided herein. 
More particularly, an exemplary gaming System in which 

the principles of the present invention are particularly ben 
eficial includes at least one Standard gaming activity, and at 
least one bonus activity. For example, in the context of Slot 
machines, a Standard gaming activity includes the normal 
Slot game in which the participant places a wager, initiates 
Spinning the Slot game reels, and collects payouts upon the 
occurrence of one of a plurality of predetermined winning 
symbol combinations. A bonus activity is an activity differ 
ent from the Standard gaming activity, which generally only 
occurs at certain times. In other words, where the Standard 
gaming activity is the gaming activity that is presented to the 
participant automatically in connection with play of the 
gaming device, a bonus activity is not automatically pre 
Sented to the participant. Rather, the bonus activity is 
generally a special occurrence awarded to the participant for 
an occurrence resulting from Standard gaming play. For 
example, a bonus event may be awarded to a slot game 
participant if a resulting Symbol combination occurring 
during Standard slot game activity corresponds to a symbol 
combination determined in advance to result in a bonus 
event award. Bonus events are typically used to attract and 
keep players at a gaming machine, and is typically an 
additional gaming reel or machine, or a random Selection 
device, that is enabled by a bonus qualifying Signal from an 
underlying or primary gaming activity. Generally, a prede 
termined combination of Symbols in an underlying game 
may result in the player being awarded one or more bonus 
games. Often the bonus event has a much higher probability 
of winning, thereby instilling a great interest by players in 
being awarded bonus events. 
As is described more fully below, the present invention 

provides a repeated bonus activity that, over time, Statisti 
cally diminishes in potential payout opportunities through 
individual display Segment elimination from the bonus 
activity. It should be recognized, however, that the principles 
of the present invention may be utilized in a Standard mode 
of play rather than a bonus mode of play. Those skilled in the 
art will readily appreciate that the invention may be utilized 
in a Standard mode of play from the description provided 
herein. While the present invention may be carried out in a 
Standard play mode, an exemplary embodiment of the inven 
tion utilizes the present invention in a Secondary, or bonus 
mode, and while embodiments of the invention are largely 
described herein in connection with Such a bonus mode of 
operation, the invention is not limited thereto. 

In order to provide an understanding of the operation of 
the invention, FIGS. 1-A through 1-J illustrate a sequence of 
events carried out in connection with a slot machine in 
accordance with one embodiment of the invention. FIG. 1-A 
illustrates an example of a slot game grid 100 that may be 
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presented on a slot game display 102. Different slot games 
may exhibit a variety of different reel characteristics and 
display formats. For example, Some slot games include a 
conventional three-reel configuration traditionally used in 
mechanical-reel slot machines. In a three-reel configuration, 
three reels each having an associated reel Strip of Symbols 
rotate vertically as viewed by the participant. The reels Stop 
at random locations, thereby presenting the participant with 
one, two, or three paylines of potentially winning Symbol 
combinations, depending on the amount wagered by the 
participant. In more recent times, this traditional reel display 
format has changed significantly, largely due to the ability to 
present electronic reels on a display Screen. This has resulted 
in a variety of different reel formats, including greater 
quantities of Vertically rotating electronic reels, greater 
numbers of paylines, and paylines that are vertical, diagonal, 
as well as the traditional horizontal paylines. The present 
invention is applicable with any reel configuration. There 
fore, the slot game grid 100 of FIG. 1-A is shown as having 
an indeterminate number of rows and columns, which can 
accordingly represent an indeterminate number of reels, 
paylines, and the like. 

The slot game grid 100 of FIG. 1-A includes a number of 
rows, which may represent different paylines. However, as 
will be described more fully below, rows do not necessarily 
correspond to paylines in accordance with the present inven 
tion. Each row includes one or more display Segments. The 
first row includes display segments 110, 112, 114, through 
Some predetermined number of display Segments repre 
Sented by display Segment 118. Similarly, a Second row 
includes display segments 120, 122, 124 through 128, and a 
third row includes display segments 130, 132, 134 through 
138. Depending on the number of display Segments, rows, 
paylines, etc. desired, additional rows through the final row 
are provided, where the final row includes display Segments 
140, 142, 144 through 148. Thus, FIG. 1-A is intended to 
represent a generic slot game grid having any number or 
combination of display Segments. 

Referring now to FIG. 1-B, the slot game grid 100 
presented on the display 102 illustrates how symbols ulti 
mately correspond to the display Segments. For example, the 
Slot game State represented in FIG. 1-B may include at least 
four rotating reels (e.g., virtual reels), including the reels 
corresponding to columns 150, 152,154 through 158. When 
the reels randomly come to a stop in accordance with a 
Standard mode of Slot game play, Slot game Symbols are 
presented in each of the display Segments as shown in FIG. 
1-B. In some instances, the “symbol” may be a blank symbol 
as shown in display segments 112 and 128. Each of the 
various rows 160, 162, 164 through 168 may represent 
various paylines, where a predetermined combination of 
Symbols in any of the paylines may produce a winning 
combination and payout during the Standard mode of play. 
Paylines may also be provided in other manners, Such as 
vertically through columns 150, 152, 154 through 158 
(particularly where each of the symbols in Such columns are 
not in a predetermined reel strip configuration). Paylines 
may also be made diagonally, or in Some other predeter 
mined pattern. The particular manner in which paylines are 
formed during a Standard mode of play is not of particular 
importance to the present invention. 

In accordance with an exemplary embodiment of the 
present invention, a predetermined pattern, number of Sym 
bols, or other predetermined Symbol configuration will 
initiate a Secondary mode of play, referred to herein as a 
bonus mode of play. The bonus mode can be initiated by a 
certain Symbol combination arising on any of the paylines of 
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8 
the slot game grid 100, or by a certain predetermined symbol 
combination arising anywhere on the grid 100. In the 
example of FIG. 1-B, a predetermined symbol combination 
of three cloud symbols initiates the bonus activity. These 
three cloud Symbols are shown in display Segments 114, 
130, and 142. It should be noted that any predetermined 
Symbol can initiate the bonus activity, as well as any number 
of Such symbols arising (e.g., one, two, etc.) Again, for 
purposes of illustration, three cloud Symbols trigger the 
bonus mode in the present example. 
When the bonus-triggering Symbols are presented during 

the Standard mode of play, the bonus mode is initiated. In 
accordance with one embodiment of the present invention, 
the display segments 114, 130, and 142 corresponding to the 
bonus-triggering Symbols become the display Segments to 
be used in the bonus activity. This can be seen in FIG. 1-C, 
where display segments 114, 130, and 142 remain “active,” 
but the remaining display segments 110, 112, 118, 120, 122, 
124, 128, 132, 134, 138, 140, 144, and 148 temporarily 
become “inactive.” In one embodiment of the invention, 
these inactive display Segments are de-emphasized during 
the bonus mode of play, Such as by graying out these display 
Segments or otherwise providing Some other visual manner 
of distinguishing the inactive and active display Segments. 
The bonus activity according to one embodiment of the 

invention includes randomly or pseudo-randomly updating 
the active display segments 114, 130, 142 with bonus 
Symbols that may provide the participant with credits won 
through the bonus activity. For example, referring to FIG. 
1-D, the bonus activity includes individually re-spinning 
virtual reels in each of the display segments 114, 130, 142. 
In accordance with one embodiment of the invention, the 
bonus mode is automatically initiated upon the bonus 
triggering event as described in connection with FIG. 1-C. 
Alternatively, the participant may be notified visually, audi 
bly, or otherwise that the bonus mode is available, thereby 
prompting the participant to initiate the Spinning of the 
active display segments 114, 130, 142 through a user inter 
face. 
The bonus mode according to the present invention uti 

lizes a random number generator (RNG) to randomly (or 
pseudo-randomly) determine which bonus symbols will be 
presented in the display segments 114, 130, 142 during the 
bonus activity. The degree in which the symbols are selected 
"randomly’ may be configured as desired, Such as by 
controlling the degree in which the Symbol is randomly 
Selected through desired Statistical probability outcomes. 
FIG. 1-E illustrates the display segments 114, 130, 142 after 
the display Segment "spinning” is Stopped pursuant to the 
RNG. The ultimately resulting symbols that are randomly 
presented in each of these active display Segments may be 
common to the Symbols used during the Standard mode of 
play, or alternatively may be a different Set of Symbols used 
just during the bonus mode of play. In the illustrated 
embodiment, the bonus symbols are different than those 
used in the Standard mode of play, and include Stop-bonus 
Symbols Such as the Stop-sign Symbol in display Segment 
130, as well as continue-bonus symbols such as the star 
symbols in display segments 114 and 142. 
The continue-bonus Symbols associated with display Seg 

ments 114 and 142 result in continued bonus activity at these 
display Segments. An amount Value, corresponding to a 
number of coins or credits won, may be displayed in 
connection with the continue-bonus Symbols. For example, 
the Star continue-bonus Symbol at display Segment 114 
indicates that one hundred credits were randomly awarded, 
and the Star continue-bonus Symbol at the display Segment 
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142 indicates that twenty-five credits were awarded. Thus, 
this particular bonus round of the entire bonus activity 
resulted in a total of one hundred and twenty-five credits 
being awarded to the participant. The continue-bonus Sym 
bols may be associated with positive credit/coin awards, i.e., 
a credit award greater than Zero. Alternatively, the continue 
bonus Symbols may be associated with no credits/coins (i.e., 
a null credit award), but that display segment will remain 
active for further bonus activity. In another embodiment, the 
continue-bonus Symbols may even be associated with nega 
tive credits, Such that credit accumulations are taken away 
from the participant, although the display Segment will 
remain active for anticipated further credit accumulations. In 
Still further embodiments, a plurality of matching continue 
bonus Symbols may be required in order to obtain a par 
ticular credit value. 

Each time a continue-bonus Symbol is presented during 
the bonus activity, whether or not associated with a credit/ 
coin award, the corresponding display Segment remains 
active, resulting in further chances to accumulate credits/ 
coins via that display Segment. On the other hand, Stop 
bonus Symbols Such as the Stop Symbol in display Segment 
130 are deactivated, and therefore eliminated from further 
activity during this particular round of play. AS will be 
described in greater detail, the bonus mode according to the 
present invention may theoretically continue indefinitely, as 
the random Selection of continue-bonus Symbols can repeat 
edly be presented in the display Segments during the bonus 
mode. Thus, there is no Scheduled end to the bonus round, 
but rather, the bonus activity ends when all or a predeter 
mined number of the active display Segments have been 
eliminated from the bonus round through deactivation of the 
corresponding display Segments upon random receipt of a 
Stop-bonus (i.e., discontinue) symbol. This is described in 
greater detail in FIGS. 1-F through 1-J below. 

Referring next to FIG. 1-F, the non-eliminated, active 
display Segments 114, 142 re-spin due to a continue-bonus 
Symbol having been previously associated with these display 
Segments. Display Segment 130, on the other hand, has been 
de-emphasized due to its earlier elimination resulting from 
the Stop-bonus Symbol being presented in display Segment 
130. It should be noted that in one embodiment of the 
invention, one or more of the active display Segments 114, 
142 having a continue-bonus symbol may be “held” for use 
in the next spin. 
Upon completion of the Spinning of the remaining display 

Segments 114, 142, a random Symbol presentation is pre 
Sented in the active display Segments 114, 142 as shown in 
FIG. 1-G. In this example, the ultimately resulting bonus 
Symbols that are randomly presented in these active display 
Segments include a continue-bonus Symbol (e.g., Star Sym 
bol) in display segment 114, and a stop-bonus Symbol (e.g., 
Stop-sign Symbol) in display Segment 142. In the illustrated 
example, the continue-bonus Symbol at display Segment 114 
has an associated credit award of fifty credits, thereby 
adding an additional fifty credits to the participant's accu 
mulated credit total. AS previously described, display Seg 
ment 114 remains active for further bonus activity due to its 
asSociation with a continue-bonus Symbol. On the other 
hand, the Stop-bonus Symbol associated with display Seg 
ment 142 results in display Segment 142 being deactivated 
and eliminated from further bonus activity. It should be 
recognized that Stop-bonus Symbols, as with continue-bonus 
Symbols, may be associated with a credit award even though 
the associated display Segment is eliminated from further 
involvement with that particular bonus activity. 
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This process of repeatedly eliminating the availability of 

display Segments during the bonus activity continues, as 
shown in FIG. 1-H. FIG. 1-H shows that the remaining 
active display Segments, display Segment 114 in this 
example, again provide a random Selection process of a new 
bonus Symbol, as illustrated by the display Segment Spinning 
action of display Segment 114. The previously-eliminated 
display Segment 142 is optionally de-emphasized. When a 
bonus Symbol has been randomly Selected, it is presented in 
display segment 114 as shown in FIG. 1-I. In this example, 
the bonus Symbol is, by random chance, a stop-bonus 
symbol. However, the symbol could have been a continue 
bonus Symbol, thereby awarding the participant with any 
asSociated credit value, and maintaining the display Segment 
114 as an active display Segment. Because of the random 
nature of the presentation of continue-bonus and Stop-bonus 
Symbols, the bonus activity has no set termination. However, 
in other embodiments of the invention, a maximum number 
of Spins or other termination point may be defined. 
The display Segments that have been eliminated from the 

bonus activity may be, as previously described, de-empha 
sized, as the original inactive display Segments were. Alter 
natively, the display Segments that have been eliminated 
from the bonus activity may retain a visual cue to identify 
that display Segment as a once-active display Segment 
associated with the bonus activity. FIG. 1-J illustrates such 
an example, where the elimination of display Segments 130, 
142 retain an image of the Stop-bonus Symbol that brought 
about the respective display Segment's elimination. Other 
images can alternatively be provided in these eliminated 
display Segments as well. 

It should be noted that any predetermined number of 
Symbols, in any predetermined arrangement, can be used to 
initiate the bonus activity in accordance with the invention. 
Further, an exemplary embodiment of the invention utilizes 
the same display Segments for purposes of the bonus round 
that initially gave rise to the bonus round. For example, 
display segments 114, 130, and 142 initially gave rise to the 
bonus round in the example of FIGS. 1-A through 1-I, and 
these same display Segments were therefore used in the 
bonus activity. Alternatively, a different display Segment 
arrangement could be used for the bonus round, but imple 
menting the repeated elimination proceSS described above. 
Thus, once the bonus activity is initiated, any predetermined 
arrangement and/or number of display Segments could be 
used in the elimination bonus activity described herein. For 
example, even where the display segments 114, 130, 142 
originally give rise to the bonus activity, an alternative 
embodiment includes utilizing, for example, the top row 160 
of the Slot game grid as the relevant display Segments. 

In one embodiment of the invention, the standard mode of 
play may implement a first set of physical or electronic (e.g., 
Virtual) reel strips, and the bonus mode of play may imple 
ment a different Set of reel Strips, where each reel Strip 
provides a Symbol Set. Further, the Standard mode of play 
may implement physical or virtual reel Strips where multiple 
Sequential Symbols of the reel Strip is provided on multiple 
paylines during the Standard mode of play. For example, 
referring to FIG. 2, a slot machine 200 is shown in the 
Standard mode of play. In this example, the Standard mode 
includes three paylines, shown as payline-1202, payline-2 
204, and payline-3 206. The reel strips associated with the 
Standard mode of play may be provided as physical Strips 
having Symbols imprinted thereon, Such that the Stopping 
point of the reel strip determines which symbols will fall on 
the paylines 202, 204, 206. For example, a first reel strip, 
RS-1210 includes a series of symbols. This reel strip, when 
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Stopped, presents a group of Symbols on the paylines 202, 
204, 206. More particularly, the symbol group 212A is 
presented acroSS payline-1202, payline-2204, and payline-3 
206 as seen on the slot machine 200 as symbol group 212B. 
Analogously, the symbol group 214A of RS-2 216 is pre 
sented across paylines 202, 204, 206 as symbol group 214B 
on the slot machine 200; and the symbol group 218A of 
RS-3 220 is presented across paylines 202, 204, 206 as 
symbol group 218B on the slot machine 200. The same may 
hold true for virtual reel strips, where the order of the 
symbols on the virtual reel strip may be carried over to the 
order of the Symbols presented across the paylines. 

The operation of the reel Strips, whether physical or 
Virtual, may change in accordance with one embodiment of 
the invention. As shown in FIG. 2, the slot machine 200 
de-emphasizes those display Segments that are not “active' 
when entering the bonus mode of play. Three display 
Segments 222, 224, and 226 remain active in this example. 
The same reel Strips used during Standard play may be used 
in the bonus mode, however, in the illustrated embodiment 
a new set of bonus reel strips BRS-1230, BRS-2 232, and 
BRS-3 234 are used. In the bonus mode, one embodiment of 
the invention involves providing a reel strip 230, 232, 234 
for each of the individual display segments 222, 224, 226 
that is active in the bonus mode of play. Thus, bonus reel 
strip BRS-1230 will “spin' in display segment 222, bonus 
reel strip BRS-2 232 will spin in display segment 224, and 
bonus reel strip BRS-3234 will spin in display segment 226. 
In this manner, each of the individual active display Seg 
ments 222, 224, 226 operates as a discrete, Self-Sufficient 
bonus payline. AS can be seen, a Single Symbol Such as 
continue-bonus symbols 240 and 242 from bonus reel strips 
230 and 232 respectively may ultimately be presented in 
display Segments 222 and 224. Similarly, a stop-bonus 
symbol 244 from bonus reel strip 234 may ultimately be 
presented in display Segment 226. 

It should be noted that the particular reel strips, number of 
Symbols, and type of Symbols presented on the reel Strips 
230, 232, 234 may differ from one embodiment to the next. 
For example, each of the reel Strips can include a different 
Symbol Set altogether, rather than having Symbols from a 
common symbol set such as illustrated in FIG. 2. Further, the 
Symbols associated with any of the reel Strips may change. 
For example, after each “Spin” in the bonus mode one or 
more of the reel Strips can change Symbols, add Symbols, 
remove Symbols, etc. In a more particular example, each 
time a display Segment has a continue-bonus Symbol asso 
ciated therewith, one or more of the continue-bonus Symbols 
on that reel Strip may be removed, to raise the chance that 
a stop-bonus Symbol will occur. 

During bonus mode, the active display Segments, Such as 
display Segments 222, 224, and 226, thus operate as indi 
vidual paylines in one embodiment of the invention. In 
alternative embodiments, two or more active display Seg 
ments may present Symbols from a common reel Strip. For 
example, in the case of electronic reel Strips requiring no 
physical relationship between the Symbols, the Single bonus 
reel strip 230 may provide the symbols for each of the 
display Segments 222, 224, and 226 during the bonus 
activity. However, in Such case, each of the active display 
Segments 222, 224, 226 would appear, and Spin, as indi 
vidual paylines. Therefore, Such an embodiment is best 
Suited for Video display Segments where the reel Strip is a 
“virtual reel Strip generated electronically, and therefore 
does not require an actual, physical reel Strip. 
AS described above, one embodiment of the invention 

involves operating each of the “active' display Segments 
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individually Such that the resulting Symbol in each active 
display Segment is not reliant on Symbols in other display 
Segments to determine a winning result. For example, a Star 
Symbol in active display Segment 222 by itself may generate 
a winning payout, where the Stop Symbol in active display 
Segment 226 by itself may cause that particular display 
Segment to be eliminated from the bonus activity. In Such an 
embodiment, the Symbol presented in the active display 
Segment provides all the information necessary to determine 
whether that display Segment will continue to be active, 
whether it will provide a payout amount, or whether that 
display Segment will become inactive due to its elimination. 
Other actions may also be taken from these Single Symbols, 
as different Symbols may represent different actions. One 
Such example is that a certain Symbol causes an auxiliary 
action, Such as doubling the payout of another continue 
Symbol in another display element presented during bonus 
mode. 

Although the active display elements operate as indi 
vidual paylines, the collection of active display elements 
create a “bonus group' of active display elements. The 
active display elements 222, 224, and 226 may thus be 
considered as an active bonus group, which remains opera 
tive in the bonus mode of play until all of the individual 
display Segments of the bonus group have been eliminated. 

FIGS. 3-A and 3-B provide a more particular example of 
the elimination bonus methodology in accordance with the 
invention. In this example, a video display screen 300 is 
provided. The Video display Screen may be implemented in 
a variety of manners, including electronically represented 
with outputs shown on conventional electronic displayS, 
such as a liquid crystal displays (LCD), dot matrix, plasma, 
CRT, LED, electro-luminescent display, or generally any 
type of Video display known in the art. 
The display screen of the illustrated embodiment includes 

a grid 301 comprised of a plurality of Video display Seg 
ments. In one embodiment, the grid includes five Virtual 
reels 302, 304, 306, 308, and 310 that rotate vertically. 
However, in a Video display environment, the electronic 
reels need not rotate vertically, but may rotate horizontally 
along rows, or each display Segment may rotate indepen 
dently of other display Segments. In this example it is 
assumed that the electronic reels rotate vertically and in 
groups defined by reels 302, 304,306, 308, and 310. 

In the standard mode of play, the reels 302,304,306,308, 
and 310 are electronically rotated. The reels are randomly 
Stopped pursuant to operation of a random number generator 
(RNG) or other random operation engine. Winning symbol 
combinations may be presented along a number of different 
paylines. The example of FIG. 3A includes five paylines, 
shown as payline-1 320, payline-2 322, payline-3 324, 
payline-4326, and payline-5328. Additional paylines could 
be implemented, Such as along columns, particularly where 
the Standard mode of play randomly Selects Symbols at each 
display Segment rather than providing a continuous reel Strip 
for each column. In this example, payline-1320 includes 
display segments 330,332,334,336, and 338. Payline-2322 
includes display segments 340, 342, 344, 346, and 348. 
Payline-3324 includes display segments 350,352,354,356, 
and 358. Payline-4326 includes display segments 330, 342, 
354, 346, and 338. Finally, payline-5328 includes display 
segments 350, 342, 334,346, and 358. 
While the participant may win credits by obtaining pre 

determined symbol combinations along paylines 320, 322, 
324, 326, 328 during the standard mode of play, the present 
invention also includes a bonus mode of play. Any prede 
termined Symbol criteria may be used to invoke the bonus 
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mode of play. For example, the criteria may be one or more 
predetermined symbols Stopping at predetermined locations 
in the display Segment grid 301. An example is at least one 
predetermined Symbol Stopping in each of the reels 302, 
304,306, 308, 310. Another exemplary criteria is a prede 
termined number of a predetermined Symbol, regardless of 
where on the grid 301 these predetermined symbols present 
themselves. For example, the criteria may be that three Star 
symbols present themselves on the grid 301, and if at least 
three Star Symbols present themselves, they become the 
“bonus group” used in the bonus mode of play. As will be 
readily apparent to those skilled in the art from the foregoing 
description, a wide variety of options may be implemented 
to invoke the bonus mode in accordance with the invention. 

For purposes of discussion, it is assumed that the criteria 
used to invoke the bonus mode is that a predetermined 
symbol must present itself in each of the reels 302,304,306, 
308, 310. The example of FIG. 3A illustrates that such 
predetermined Symbols presented themselves during Stan 
dard play at display segments 340, 352, 354, 356, and 348. 
This invokes the bonus mode of play. 

FIG. 3B illustrates an exemplary embodiment of the 
display screen 300 when the bonus mode is invoked. In this 
embodiment, all display segments 340,352,354,356, 348 
in which the predetermined symbol was presented during 
Standard play become the active display Segments of the 
bonus group 360 in the bonus mode of play. In one embodi 
ment, the remaining display Segments are de-emphasized or 
otherwise distinguished from the bonus group as shown in 
FIG. 3B. At this point, the bonus activity may automatically 
begin, or alternatively may be initiated by the participant via 
a user interface. The bonus activity then continues as pre 
viously described in connection with FIGS. 1-A through 1-I. 

The display screen 300 also includes a bonus payout bar 
362. The bonus payout bar 362 provides payout Subtotals of 
predetermined active display Segments of the bonus group 
360. In the illustrated example, the bonus payout bar 362 is 
configured to provide payout Subtotals for each active dis 
play segment, such that bonus payout bar sections 370, 372, 
374,376, and 378 provide Subtotal payout accumulations for 
display segments 340, 352, 354, 356, and 348 respectively. 
For example, if display Segment 340 produces three con 
tinue-bonus Symbols each having a payout value of twenty 
five during three rounds of bonus activity, the bonus payout 
bar section 370 will reflect a Subtotal accumulation of 
seventy-five credits. This Subtotal accumulation will con 
tinue until each of the display Segments of the entire bonus 
group has been eliminated through Stop-bonus Symbols. 

FIG. 4 is an embodiment of a casino-style gaming device 
in which the principles of the present invention may be 
applied. Many traditional casino table games may be pro 
Vided in a “video game' available via a casino-style gaming 
device shown in FIG. 4. For purposes of explanation, the 
description of the gaming device is FIG. 4 is provided in 
terms of a slot machine 400. However, the present invention 
is analogously applicable to other casino-style games having 
the ability to include at least one bonus activity. 

The slot machine 400 is a structure including at least a 
computing System, a housing, and a display. The housing 
includes a base 402 and a display device 404 to allow the slot 
machine 400 to be a self-supported, independent structure. 
The base 402 includes structure supporting the slot machine 
400, and also includes a user interface 406 to allow the user 
to control and engage in play of the slot machine 400. The 
particular user interface mechanisms associated with user 
interface 406 is dependent on the type of gaming machine. 
For example, the user interface 406 may include one or more 
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buttons, Switches, joysticks, levers, pull-down handles, 
trackballs, voice-activated input, or any other user input 
System or mechanism that allows the user to play the 
particular gaming activity. The user input 406 allows the 
user to enter coins or otherwise obtain credits through 
Vouchers, tokens, credit cards, etc. Various mechanisms for 
entering Such vouchers, tokens, credit cards, coins, etc. are 
known in the art. For example, coin/token input mecha 
nisms, card readers, credit card readers, Smart card readers, 
punch card readers, and other mechanisms may be used to 
enter wagers. It is through the user input 406 that the user 
can initiate the Standard mode of play, and may optionally 
control certain aspects of the bonus mode of play. In the case 
of a slot machine, the user input may include a plurality of 
buttons, e.g., button 408, which allow the user to enter a 
number of credits to play, identify the number of paylines in 
which to participate, cash out, automatically bet the maxi 
mum amount and paylines, etc. It should be recognized that 
a wide variety of other user interface options are available 
for use in connection with the present invention, including 
pressing a button on a gaming machine, touching a Segment 
of a touch-Screen, entering text, entering voice commands, 
or other known user entry methodology. The particular user 
interface mechanism employed is not relevant to the present 
invention. 
The display device 404 includes a display screen 410. The 

display device may take on a variety of forms depending on 
what type of presentation is to be provided. For example, a 
slot game area 420 is provided where the standard slot 
gaming activity is displayed. In this example, the Standard 
slot gaming activity includes five video reels 422, 423, 424, 
425, and 426, and three paylines depicted as the 1 payline, 
the 2" payline, and the 3' payline. The display segments 
occur at the interSections of each Video reel and payline. 
Another presentation that may be displayed on the display 
screen 410 is the bonus payout bar 440, which may option 
ally be displayed only during the bonus mode of play. 

Also associated with the display device 404 is an optional 
winning guide area 412, where information associated with 
the potential winning Symbol combinations of the Standard 
Slot game activity may be presented. This area may also 
provide an indication of the requisite Symbols, Symbol 
combinations, Symbol locations, etc. that are required to 
invoke the bonus mode in accordance with the invention. 
This information may be part of the display screen 410, or 
alternatively may be separate from the display screen 410 
and provided directly on a portion of the display device 404 
Structure itself. For example, a backlit colored panel may be 
used as the winning guide area 412. 
The gaming machines described in connection with the 

present invention may be independent casino gaming 
machines, Such as slot machines or other special purpose 
gaming kiosks, Video games, or may be computing Systems 
operating under the direction of local gaming Software 
and/or remotely-provided Software Such as provided by an 
application Service provider (ASP). The casino gaming 
machines utilize computing Systems to control and manage 
the gaming activity. An example of a representative com 
puting System capable of carrying out operations in accor 
dance with the invention is illustrated in FIG. 5. 

Hardware, firmware, Software or a combination thereof 
may be used to perform the various gaming functions, 
display presentations and operations described herein. The 
functional modules used in connection with the invention 
may reside in a gaming machine as described, or may 
alternatively reside on a Stand-alone or networked computer. 
The computing structure 500 of FIG. 5 is an example 
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computing Structure that can be used in connection with 
Such electronic gaming machines, computers, or other com 
puter-implemented devices to carry out operations of the 
present invention. 

The example computing arrangement 500 Suitable for 
performing the gaming and bonus group elimination func 
tions in accordance with the present invention typically 
includes a central processor (CPU) 502 coupled to random 
access memory (RAM) 504 and some variation of read-only 
memory (ROM) 506. The ROM 506 may also be other types 
of Storage media to Store programs, Such as programmable 
ROM (PROM), erasable PROM (EPROM), etc. The pro 
cessor 502 may communicate with other internal and exter 
nal components through input/output (I/O) circuitry 508 and 
bussing 510, to provide control Signals, communication 
Signals, and the like. 

Chance-based gaming Systems. Such as slot machines, in 
which the present invention is applicable, are governed by 
random numbers and processors. Electronic reels are used to 
display the result of the digital reels which are actually 
Stored in computer memory and "spun by a random number 
generator (RNG). RNGs are well-known in the art, and may 
be implemented using hardware, Software operable in con 
nection with the processor 502, or some combination of 
hardware and Software. In accordance with generally known 
technology in the field of slot machines, the processor 502 
asSociated with the Slot machine, under appropriate program 
instruction, can Simulate the vertical rotation of multiple 
reels. Generally, the RNG continuously cycles through num 
bers, even when the machine is not being played. The Slot 
machine Selects, for example, three random numbers. The 
numbers chosen at the moment the play is initiated are 
typically the numbers used to determine the final outcome, 
i.e., the outcome is Settled the moment the reels are spun. 
The resulting random numbers are generally divided by a 
fixed number. This fixed number is often thirty-two, but for 
Slot machines with large progressive jackpots it may be even 
greater. After dividing, the remainders will be retained. For 
example, if the divisor was one-hundred twenty-eight, the 
machine would have three remainderS ranging from Zero to 
one-hundred twenty-Seven. The remainderS may be consid 
ered as Stops on Virtual reels. If the divisor was one-hundred 
twenty-eight, then the Virtual reels would each have one 
hundred twenty-eight Stops with each Stop being equally 
likely. Each Stop on the virtual reel may be mapped to a stop 
on an actual reel or displayed reel image. These reel images 
may then be displayed on the display 520. The present 
invention is operable using any known RNG, and may be 
integrally programmed as part of the processor 502 opera 
tion, or alternatively may be a separate RNG controller 540. 
RNGs are well known in the art, and any type of RNG may 
be implemented for the standard mode of play and/or the 
bonus mode of play in accordance with the invention. 

The computing arrangement 500 may also include one or 
more data Storage devices, including hard and floppy disk 
drives 512, CD-ROM drives 514, and other hardware 
capable of reading and/or Storing information Such as DVD, 
etc. In one embodiment, Software for carrying out the 
Standard and bonus gaming operations in accordance with 
the present invention may be Stored and distributed on a 
CD-ROM 516, diskette 518 or other form of media capable 
of portably Storing information. These Storage media may be 
inserted into, and read by, devices such as the CD-ROM 
drive 514, the disk drive 512, etc. The Software may also be 
transmitted to the computing arrangement 500 via data 
Signals, Such as being downloaded electronically via a 
network, Such as the Internet. Further, as previously 
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described, the Software for carrying out the functions asso 
ciated with the present invention may alternatively be Stored 
in internal memory/storage of the computing device 500, 
such as in the ROM 506. The computing arrangement 500 is 
coupled to the display 520, which represents a display on 
which the gaming activities in accordance with the invention 
are presented. The display 520 merely represents the “pre 
sentation' of the video information in accordance with the 
invention, and may be any type of known display or pre 
Sentation Screen, Such as LCD displays, plasma display, 
cathode ray tubes (CRT), etc. Where the computing device 
500 represents a stand-alone or networked computer, the 
display 520 may represent a Standard computer terminal or 
display capable of displaying multiple windows, frames, etc. 
Where the computing device is embedded within an elec 
tronic gaming machine, such as slot machine 400 of FIG. 4, 
the display 520 corresponds to the display screen 410 of 
FIG. 4. A user input interface 522 such as a mouse or 
keyboard may be provided where the computing device 500 
is associated with a Standard computer. An embodiment of 
a user input interface 522 is illustrated in connection with an 
electronic gaming machine 400 of FIG. 4 as the various 
“buttons' 408. Other user input interface devices include a 
keyboard, a mouse, a microphone, a touch pad, a touch 
Screen, Voice-recognition System, etc. 
The computing arrangement 500 may be connected to 

other computing devices or gaming machines, Such as via a 
network. The computing arrangement 500 may be connected 
to a network server 528 in an intranet or local network 
configuration. The computer may further be part of a larger 
network configuration as in a global area network (GAN) 
Such as the Internet. In Such a case, the computer accesses 
one or more web servers 530 via the Internet 532. 

Other components directed to Slot machine implementa 
tions include manners of gaming participant payment, and 
gaming machine payout. For example, a slot machine 
including the computing arrangement 500 may also include 
a hopper controller 542 to determine the amount of payout 
to be provided to the participant. The hopper controller may 
be integrally implemented with the processor 502, or alter 
natively as a separate hopper controller 542. A hopper 544 
may also be provided in Slot machine embodiments, where 
the hopper Serves as the mechanism holding the coins/tokens 
of the machine. The wager input module 546 represents any 
mechanism for accepting coins, tokens, coupons, bills, credit 
cards, Smart cards, membership cards, etc. for which a 
participant inputs a wager amount. 

FIG. 6 is a flow diagram illustrating one embodiment of 
the elimination bonus features in accordance with the 
present invention. In one embodiment of the invention, the 
display Segment elimination features of the invention are 
implemented in connection with a bonus activity. The bonus 
mode of play is entered 600. A subset of all display segments 
on the display are designated as “active' display Segments, 
as shown at block 602. The active display segments may be 
presented on any predetermined Subset of the entire display 
Segment grid. For example, the active display Segments may 
be presented on a particular grid row, grid column, or other 
grid pattern. In one embodiment, the display Segments that 
are deemed “active' are those that correspond to the Sym 
bols during the Standard mode of play that gave rise to the 
bonus mode. For example, if three predetermined symbols 
occur during the Standard mode of play that invoke the 
bonus mode, then those corresponding display Segments 
become the active display Segments during the bonus activ 
ity. 
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Each of the active display Segments may be considered 
part of a “bonus group.” As shown at block 604, each of the 
active display Segments of the bonus group are Subjected to 
an electronic "spin,” Similar to the manner in which reels are 
Spun in the Standard mode slot game. In one embodiment, 
each of the active display Segments is an independent 
payline, Such that the Symbol occurring in each active 
display Segment determines, independent of the other dis 
play Segments, the result of that display Segment Single 
symbol payline. The RNG randomly stops the spinning 
activity in each of the active display Segments, and it is 
determined 606 whether any continue-bonus symbols are 
presented in the bonus group. If not, it is determined whether 
the bonus group includes any Stop symbols 612. However, 
Some or all of the continue-bonus Symbols may have a 
payout value associated therewith, as determined at decision 
block 608. If so, the payout amount is added 610 to the credit 
accumulation, which may be added immediately, at the end 
of the bonus activity, or at any other predetermined time. 

It is determined 612 whether any stop symbols formed 
part of the bonus group. If So, those display Segments 
corresponding to Stop-bonus Symbols are eliminated 614 
from the bonus group. If the bonus group has been entirely 
eliminated 616, the bonus activity ends. In other words, once 
each of the active display Segments of the bonus activity 
receives a Stop-bonus Symbol, the bonus activity ends. If the 
bonus group has not been entirely eliminated as determined 
at decision block 616, the remaining active display Segments 
of the bonus group (which may be a Smaller bonus group due 
to the elimination of one or more display Segments) are 
again spun as shown at block 604. This process of elimi 
nating display Segments associated with Stop-bonus Sym 
bols, and retaining display Segments associated with con 
tinue-bonus Symbols, continues until all display Segments 
have presented a Stop-bonus Symbol therein. At least Some, 
and in Some embodiments all, of the continue-bonus Sym 
bols are associated with a payout value which is awarded to 
the participant. 

FIG. 7 is another embodiment of the elimination bonus 
features in accordance with the present invention. In this 
exemplary embodiment, a Standard mode of play is initiated 
700. An example of participating in the standard mode is to 
engage in normal slot game play, where a plurality of reels 
having Symbols are spun, and payouts may be effected based 
on the Symbol combinations occurring on one or more 
paylines. During this Standard mode of play, the Symbols in 
each reel of the display grid are stopped in accordance with 
an RNG or other random generation engine, as shown at 
block 702. The bonus mode will be invoked if a predeter 
mined one or more bonus Symbols (or Symbol arrangement) 
occurs in the display grid. Whether the predetermined Sym 
bols occur during Standard mode play is determined at 
decision block 704. If the predetermined symbols giving rise 
to the bonus mode do not occur, the participant may decide 
706 whether or not to continue standard play. If the prede 
termined symbols giving rise to the bonus mode are pre 
sented on the display grid, the bonus mode is invoked 708. 
When the bonus mode is invoked, one embodiment of the 

invention includes de-emphasizing 710 those display Seg 
ments or “cells” that do not correspond to the predetermined 
bonus Symbols. For example, these cells may be “grayed 
out” or otherwise distinguished from those cells that do 
correspond to the predetermined bonus Symbols. The active 
cells corresponding to where the predetermined bonus Sym 
bols occurred during Standard play may be referred to herein 
as the “bonus group.” The next step is to spin 712 the active 
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cells associated with the bonus group. For example, each of 
the active cells will appear as if a reel is spinning at its 
respective location. 
When this spinning action Stops, a first one of the active 

cells is considered, as shown at block 714. If the symbol at 
this first cell is a stop-bonus Symbol as determined at 
decision block 716, it will be eliminated 718 from the bonus 
group. If the Symbol is not a stop-bonus Symbol, it is a 
continue-bonus symbol, and it is determined 720 whether 
that continue-bonus Symbol has an associated payout value. 
If So, that payout is effected 722. For example, the accumu 
lated credit total, and/or a cell payout Subtotal, may be 
incremented according to the payout value. It is determined 
724 whether there are more active cells in the bonus group, 
and if so, the next active cell 726 is considered. This process 
continues for each of the active cells comprising the bonus 
group that was spun at block 712. It should be noted that the 
process including blocks 714, 716, 718, 720, 722, 724, and 
726 are illustrated as being carried out in a Sequential 
manner, however this is for purposes of facilitating an 
understanding of how each of the various active cells is 
analyzed for its resulting symbol. Those skilled in the art 
will readily recognize that these Steps may be carried out 
Serially, concurrently, or Serial in part and concurrent in part. 
When all of the active cells of the bonus group have been 

analyzed, it is determined 728 whether there is at least one 
active cell remaining in the bonus group. If So, this means 
that the bonus activity is still operative, and the “new” bonus 
group can then be spun 712. The “new” bonus group will 
include all cells that did not have stop-bonus symbols 
associated therewith. Therefore, the bonus group will ulti 
mately shrink in the number of active cells, until all cells 
have been eliminated from the bonus group. 

In accordance with another embodiment of the invention, 
no stop-bonus or “discontinue Symbols are implemented. 
Rather, the number of spins for each display Segment is 
randomly Selected, Such that a Stop-bonus Symbol is not a 
Symbol having a probability of being presented. Thus, in this 
embodiment, there is no Stop-bonus Symbol that has a 
probability of being presented to terminate the activity 
asSociated with that particular display Segment. 

In Such an embodiment, the number of Spins for each 
display Segment (either individually or as a group or Sub 
group) can be determined in advance of spin initiation, or 
may be determined during the course of the gaming activity. 
For example, the number of Spins may be determined during 
the course of the gaming activity by randomly determining 
after each display Segment Spin whether or not it will be 
entitled to another Spin. Alternatively, the number of Spins 
may be determined in advance. A number of different 
embodiments are described more fully below. 
The flow diagram of FIG. 8 illustrates one embodiment of 

the present invention employing display Segment expiration 
techniques in connection with the elimination bonus features 
of the present invention. In one embodiment of the inven 
tion, the embodiment of FIG. 8 is implemented in connec 
tion with a bonus activity. A display grid having a plurality 
of active display segments is displayed 800. Symbols are 
presented 802 in each of the active display segments that 
have not yet "expired.” Where a payout amount is associated 
with unexpired active display Segments as determined at 
decision block 804, the payout is added 806 to a credit 
accumulation or otherwise paid out to the participant. 
Whether or not a payout resulted from the unexpired 

active display segments, it determined 808 whether expira 
tion parameters have caused any active display Segments to 
“expire.” In accordance with the present invention, the 
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expiration parameters include parameters other than those 
that would be visually provided as part of a physical or 
Virtual reel Strip. A Stop-bonus or discontinue Symbol may, 
for example, be an actual Symbol associated with the physi 
cal and/or virtual reel Strip, thereby resulting in a certain 
probability that the stop-bonus symbol will visually present 
itself in a display Segment. Use of the expiration parameters 
in accordance with the instant embodiment are parameters 
that will ultimately lead to an end of the bonus (or primary) 
gaming activity, but do So in a way where no Stop-bonus 
Symbol is presented. For example, each display segment (or 
group of display Segments) may be associated with a ran 
domly-generated expiration count that may or may not be 
divulged to the gaming participant. As a more particular 
example, a particular display Segment may have an expira 
tion count of four, resulting in four spins of that display 
Segment during the gaming activity. Another example of an 
expiration parameter is a time duration or time lapse. For 
example, a display Segment can be associated with a ran 
domly-generated time duration to which that display Seg 
ment will be active. Upon expiration of the time, the display 
Segment will be deactivated from further play of that par 
ticular gaming activity, whether it be a bonus round or part 
of a Standard/primary gaming event. 

If no active display Segments expired as determined at 
decision block 808, symbols are again presented 802 in each 
of the active display Segments that have not expired. The 
expiration of any display Segments will result in that par 
ticular display segment(s) being deactivated 810. For 
example, reaching the expiration count for a particular 
display segment(s) will cause that display segment(s) to be 
deactivated. If all active display Segments have expired as 
determined at decision block 812, the event ends. If some 
active display Segments have not expired, Symbols are again 
presented 802 in each of the active display segments that 
have not expired. This continues until all the active display 
Segments (or a predetermined number of remaining active 
display Segments) have expired. 

In the embodiment described in FIG. 8, no stop-bonus 
symbols form part of the physical or virtual reel strip, but 
instead expiration parameters are used to determine the end 
of the display Segments ability to present Symbols. At least 
Some, and in Some embodiments all, of the Symbols are 
asSociated with a payout value that is awarded to the 
participant. Otherwise, operation may be as described in 
connection with previous embodiments. 

FIGS. 9-A and 9-B illustrate a sequence of events carried 
out in connection with a slot machine in accordance with one 
embodiment of the invention employing display Segment 
expiration. For purposes of explanation and not of limita 
tion, the embodiments of FIGS. 9-A and 9-B are described 
in terms of a bonus activity. The bonus activity according to 
one embodiment of the invention includes randomly or 
pseudo-randomly updating the active display Segments 900, 
902, 904 with bonus symbols that may provide the partici 
pant with credits won through the bonus activity. For 
example, referring to FIG. 9-A, the bonus activity includes 
individually presenting virtual reels in each of the display 
segments 900, 902, 904. In accordance with one embodi 
ment, an RNG randomly or pseudo-randomly determines 
which Symbols will be presented in the display Segments 
900, 902,904 during the bonus activity. The degree in which 
the Symbols are Selected "randomly’ may be configured as 
desired, Such as by controlling the degree in which the 
Symbol is randomly Selected through desired Statistical 
probability outcomes. 
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The bonus symbols associated with display segments 900, 

902, 904 result in potential payouts to the participant. An 
amount value, corresponding to a number of coins or credits 
won, may be displayed in connection with the bonus Sym 
bols. For example, the Star bonus Symbol at display Segment 
900 indicates that one hundred credits were randomly 
awarded, the star bonus symbol at display segment 902 
indicates that five credits were awarded, and the Star bonus 
symbol at the display segment 904 indicates that twenty-five 
credits were awarded. Thus, this particular bonus round of 
the entire bonus activity resulted in a total of one hundred 
and thirty credits being awarded to the participant. The 
bonus Symbols may be associated with positive credit/coin 
awards, i.e., a credit award greater than Zero. Alternatively, 
the bonus Symbols may be associated with no credits/coins 
(i.e., a null credit award). In another embodiment, the bonus 
Symbols may even be associated with negative credits, Such 
that credit accumulations are taken away from the partici 
pant. 

In accordance with the display Segment expiration 
embodiment, a particular display Segment does not neces 
Sarily remain active when a bonus Symbol is presented 
during the bonus activity. If the expiration parameters asso 
ciated with a particular display Segment indicate that it has 
expired, that display Segment will be automatically deacti 
vated and removed from further consideration of the bonus 
event. This is illustrated in FIG. 9-B, where the unexpired 
active display segments 900 and 904 re-spin, while display 
segment 902 has been deactivated due to its expiration. This 
expiration is based on randomly-Selected expiration param 
eters, Such as expiration of a predetermined expiration count 
or time duration. As can be seen from the sequence of events 
collectively shown in FIGS. 9-A and 9-B, display segment 
902 has been deactivated without using a stop-bonus symbol 
that is part of a physical or virtual reel Strip. The deactivation 
of display segment 902 thus had nothing to do with the star 
bonus Symbol, or any other symbol, that may be presented 
in display segment 902 of FIG. 9-A. This process will 
continue until all (or a predetermined portion) of the display 
Segments have been deactivated. 
AS described above, the expiration parameters are param 

eters different from those that would be visually provided as 
part of a physical or virtual reel Strip. In one embodiment of 
the invention, the expiration parameters include an expira 
tion count corresponding to a number of times in which the 
particular display Segment(s) is allowed to spin. For 
example, the expiration count may be randomly Selected at 
the time a participant enters a bonus round. In one embodi 
ment, different expiration counts may be associated with 
different display Segments, while in another embodiment an 
expiration count may be associated with a plurality, or all, of 
the display Segments. 

In a more particular example, where three display Seg 
ments are active in connection with a bonus round, expira 
tion counts may be randomly Selected for each of the display 
Segments, Such as four spins for the first display Segment, 
two spins for the Second display Segment, and Six Spins for 
the third display Segment. These can be randomly Selected 
via an equal Selection distribution, or alternatively these 
Selections can be weighted. For example, where Selected via 
an equal Selection distribution, the possible number of Spins 
(e.g., one spin through fifteen spins) each have an equal 
likelihood of being selected. A table or other data structure 
of numbers between one and fifteen may be used, where 
selection of any of the fifteen numbers in the table/data 
Structure has an equal likelihood of being Selected as the Spin 
number (i.e., the number of spins granted) for a particular 
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display element. Where numbers from a table or other data 
Structure are Selected for each of the display Segments, this 
selection may be effected with or without replacement. For 
example, where Selection is “with replacement, the same 
number of Spins could be associated with each of the display 
segments of the bonus activity. Where the selection is 
“without replacement,” each of the display Segments will 
have a different Spin number associated with it. 

In another embodiment, the table can be “weighted' such 
that the likelihood that a lower spin number will be selected 
is greater than the likelihood that a higher Spin number will 
be selected. For example, the chances of obtaining fifteen 
Spins for a particular display element might be ten percent, 
while the chances of obtaining one spin for a particular 
display element might be thirty percent, with the remaining 
Spin numbers falling therebetween. Again, where numbers 
from a weighted table or other data Structure are Selected for 
each of the display Segments, this Selection may be effected 
with or without replacement. Further, the wager input may 
influence the weighting. For example, where the participant 
places the "maximum bet,” the weighting may be changed 
to afford a greater weight to higher Spin numbers than if the 
participant had not placed the maximum wager. 

Different tables may be used for different display seg 
ments. For example, one display Segment may have a table 
including five spin numbers (e.g., one through five), and 
another display Segment may have a table including fifteen 
Spin numbers (e.g., one through fifteen). Further, the spin 
number for a given display Segment may or may not be 
revealed to the participant. For example, in one embodiment 
the Spin number associated with one, more, or all of the 
display segments is not revealed to the participant, so that 
the participant does not know how long each display Seg 
ment will remain active until a new Spin begins. In another 
embodiment, the user may be notified Visually, audibly, etc. 
of the number of Spins that one, more, or all of the display 
Segments will remain active. In this manner, the participant 
will know how many spins each display segment(s) will 
encounter, but the participant will generally still be unaware 
of what the award amounts will be for each of the display 
Segments. In another embodiment, values other than award 
amounts may be associated with a bonus Symbol, Such as 
multipliers, or other known award parameters. 
When the expiration count has been determined for each 

display Segment in Such a manner, the actual award amounts 
asSociated with a particular bonus Symbol may also be 
randomly Selected, Such as award amount between five and 
one-hundred credits. Alternatively, the award amounts may 
be fixed for every Symbol, Such as ten credits. 

In another embodiment, the Spin number for each display 
Segment may be randomly Selected, where that Spin number 
is then used to Select that number of credit awards from a 
table (weighted or non-weighted). For example, if a ran 
domly-Selected Spin number is Six, then Six award amounts 
in a table of award amounts will be randomly selected 
through either an equal distribution or a weighted distribu 
tion. 

The expiration parameters may therefore be determined 
prior to the actual bonus round activity. For example, a spin 
count or time duration may be Selected for a particular 
display Segment in a manner described above, prior to any 
of the bonus "spins' taking place. Alternatively, the expira 
tion parameters may be implemented as a randomly-Selected 
expiration decision performed each time that the Symbols 
are to be presented in each of the active display Segments. 
For example, for a particular display Segment, a first random 
continue/deactivate decision may be made to determine 
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whether a further spin will be allowed for that particular 
display Segment. If the decision is to deactivate the display 
Segment, it will be deactivated, and other display Segments 
may continue. If the decision is to continue, the display 
Segment will again spin and present a symbol that may (or 
may not) have an award amount associated with it. At that 
time, another continue/deactivate decision may be made to 
determine whether a further spin will be allowed. These 
decisions are made for each upcoming Spin, until the deci 
Sion indicates that the display Segment is to be deactivated. 
AS an example, the decision may be weighted Such that 
approximately 80% of the time the decision will result in the 
display Segment remaining active for another Spin, while 
approximately 20% of the time the decision will result in 
display Segment deactivation. Any desired weighting may be 
employed. 

In other embodiments, the participant is afforded an 
opportunity to make a Selection that ultimately identifies the 
number of spins that a particular display Segment(s) will 
receive. FIGS. 10-A, 10-B, and 10-C illustrate representa 
tive embodiments where the participant makes Some Sort of 
Selection that identifies the number of Spins that each display 
Segment will experience. The various manners in which a 
participant can participate in the Selection of the Spin num 
ber for each display Segment is virtually limitleSS. Therefore, 
the examples shown in FIGS. 10-A, 10-B, and 10-C are 
provided for purposes of illustration and to facilitate an 
understanding of this aspect of the invention. The invention 
is clearly not limited to these representative examples. 

FIG. 10-A illustrates one manner where a gaming partici 
pant is allowed to make a Selection that defines the number 
of spins allowed for a particular display segment. In the 
illustrated embodiment, a plurality of selectable items 1000, 
1002, 1004, 1006, ... 1008 are presented to the participant. 
These Selectable items may be text, images, etc. The par 
ticipant may Select one of the Selectable items, Such as item 
1004. Selection of this item reveals the number “6,” which 
indicates that the display Segments will be allowed to Spin 
six times in connection with the bonus activity. For other 
display elements, the participant may then Select another 
Selectable item, Such as item 1008 which reveals the number 
“4” to the participant, indicating that four spins will be 
granted to that particular display Segment. Each display 
Segment associated with the bonus activity can have a spin 
number Selected in an analogous fashion. 

FIG. 10-B illustrates a similar embodiment, but in this 
embodiment the Spin number is not revealed to the partici 
pant. One or more items 1020 are presented to the partici 
pant. The participant Selects an item, Such as item 1022, 
which records a spin number associated with that item 1022. 
The participant can then Select other items, Such as item 
1024, for other display Segments. This Selection process may 
be performed for each of the display segments that will be 
associated with the gaming activity (e.g., bonus round). 

FIG. 10-C illustrates another embodiment for allowing 
participant Selection of the Spin numbers for display Seg 
ments. In this embodiment, the participant can identify on 
the display grid 1030 itself which of the display segments 
the participant would like to Select a spin number. For 
example, the participant can Select, through an appropriate 
user interface, display Segment 1032. At this point, a spin 
number may be randomly associated with display Segment 
1032, or alternatively a selection grid (such as those 
described in FIGS. 10-A or 10-B) may be presented to the 
participant. In this manner, the participant can first identify 
the display segment 1032, 1034, 1036 to which a subsequent 
Spin number Selection is to be associated. 
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Other expiration parameters may also be used. For 
example, in the examples of FIGS. 10-A, 10-B, and 10-C, an 
expiration time duration rather than an expiration count may 
be selected. It should be recognized that there are many 
different manners in which a participant may select or guide 
the Spin number Selection process. The examples provided 
above are presented merely as representative examples. 

Using the foregoing Specification, the invention may be 
implemented as a machine, process, or article of manufac 
ture by using Standard programming and/or engineering 
techniques to produce programming Software, firmware, 
hardware or any combination thereof. 
Any resulting program(s), having computer-readable pro 

gram code, may be embodied within one or more computer 
uSable media Such as memory devices or transmitting 
devices, thereby making a computer program product or 
article of manufacture according to the invention. AS Such, 
the terms “article of manufacture' and “computer program 
product' as used herein are intended to encompass a com 
puter program existent (permanently, temporarily, or transi 
torily) on any computer-usable medium Such as on any 
memory device or in any transmitting device. 
One skilled in the art of computer science from the 

description provided herein will be able to combine the 
Software created as described with appropriate general pur 
pose or Special purpose computer hardware to create a 
computer System and/or computer Subcomponents embody 
ing the invention, and to create a computer System and/or 
computer Subcomponents for carrying out methods of the 
invention. 
Many modifications and variations are possible in light of 

the above teaching. For example, the present invention is not 
limited to what is traditionally known as “slot machines.” 
The present invention is applicable to any gaming device to 
incorporate bonus rounds in connection with a gaming 
system. Also, while the illustrated embodiments have been 
described in large part in connection with a "slot machine,” 
other gaming Systems and concepts are also within the Scope 
of the invention, Such as Video poker games, card games, 
lotteries, and other casino events implementing a video 
SCCC. 

Further, it should be recognized that the manner of 
providing a repeated elimination of display Segments as 
described herein may be applied during a Standard mode of 
play, rather than in a bonus mode of play. For example, the 
Standard mode of play be configured to allow the participant 
to continually engage in Such a repeated elimination Slot 
game without entering a bonus mode. In Such a case, it may 
be preferred to provide a higher percentage of “continue” 
Symbols that are associated with no credit award, or lesser 
credit awards to arrive at the targeted payout percentage of 
the slot game. Where the present invention is utilized as a 
Standard play game, the user would first initiate the Standard 
play (e.g., by pulling a lever, pushing a "play,” “spin,” “bet 
maximum credits,” or other analogous play initiation but 
ton). In one Such embodiment, all of the display Segments, 
or a predetermined or random Subset of the display Segments 
are activated. These activated display Segments are then 
spun, and Stopped to randomly provide Symbols in each of 
the activated display Segments. Continue Symbols would 
keep the associated display Segments active for a Subsequent 
spin, while stop or “discontinue” symbols would be elimi 
nated from further spins for the remainder of that particular 
play event. Either or both of the continue symbols may be 
asSociated with credit awards, or may be associated with no 
credit award. In any case, the continue Symbols allow the 
asSociated display Segment to remain active, while discon 
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tinue Symbols prohibit the associated display Segment from 
further activity during that play event. The activated display 
Segments repeatedly reduce in number as discontinue Sym 
bols appear, until each of the display Segments have been 
asSociated with a discontinue Symbol, thereby ending that 
particular play event. The Standard play would then continue 
by initiating a new play event. Further, bonus rounds may 
Still be associated with this Standard play activity, and in one 
embodiment, the principles of the present invention may 
also be applied to that bonus event, Such as by providing 
Statistically higher credit awards to the continue (and option 
ally discontinue) symbols during the bonus event. 
AS can be seen from the foregoing description, the exem 

plary embodiments of the invention described herein have 
been presented for the purposes of illustration and descrip 
tion, and many modifications and variations are possible in 
light of the above teaching. The description of these exem 
plary embodiments is not intended to be exhaustive or to 
limit the invention to the precise form disclosed. It is thus 
not intended that the scope of the invention be limited with 
this detailed description, but rather by the claims appended 
hereto. 
What is claimed is: 
1. A method for facilitating participation in a slot game, 

comprising: 
presenting a display grid comprising a plurality of active 

display Segments, 
presenting Symbols in each of the active display Segments 

that have not expired; 
deactivating the active display Segments that have expired 

in response to at least one randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter, wherein the randomly-selected expiration 
parameter comprises an expiration count; 

repeatedly presenting Symbols in each of the active dis 
play Segments, and deactivating the active display 
Segments that have expired, until a predetermined 
number of the active display Segments have been 
deactivated; and 

wherein a quantity of the expiration count is at least partly 
influenced by a wager input. 

2. The method of claim 1, further comprising randomly 
Selecting award amounts from a table of alternative award 
amounts, wherein randomly Selecting award amounts com 
prises Selecting a number of award amounts corresponding 
to the expiration count. 

3. A method for facilitating participation in a slot game, 
comprising: 

presenting a display grid comprising a plurality of active 
display Segments, 

presenting Symbols in each of the active display Segments 
that have not expired; 

deactivating the active display Segments that have expired 
in response to at least one randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter, wherein the randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter comprises an expiration time duration; and 

repeatedly presenting Symbols in each of the active dis 
play Segments, and deactivating the active display 
Segments that have expired, until a predetermined 
number of the active display Segments have been 
deactivated. 

4. The method of claim 3, wherein a quantity of the 
expiration time duration is at least partly influenced by a 
Wager input. 

5. The method of claim 3, further comprising revealing 
the randomly-Selected expiration parameter to the partici 
pant prior to presenting the Symbols in each of the active 
display Segments. 
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6. The method of claim 3, further comprising randomly 
Selecting the at least one expiration parameter by randomly 
Selecting the expiration parameter from a table of alternative 
expiration parameters. 

7. The method of claim 6, wherein randomly selecting the 
expiration parameter comprises randomly Selecting a plu 
rality of expiration parameters with replacement. 

8. The method of claim 6, wherein randomly selecting the 
expiration parameter comprises randomly Selecting a plu 
rality of expiration parameters without replacement. 

9. The method of claim 6, wherein randomly selecting the 
expiration parameter comprises randomly Selecting the expi 
ration parameter from Separate tables of alternative expira 
tion parameters for each of the active display Segments. 

10. The method of claim 3, further comprising randomly 
Selecting the at least one expiration parameter using an equal 
probability distribution for each alternative expiration 
parameter option. 

11. The method of claim 3, further comprising randomly 
Selecting the at least one expiration parameter using a 
weighted probability distribution for each alternative expi 
ration parameter option. 

12. A method for facilitating participation in a slot game, 
comprising: 

presenting a display grid comprising a plurality of active 
display Segments, 

presenting Symbols in each of the active display Segments 
that have not expired; 

deactivating the active display Segments that have expired 
in response to at least one randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter, 

identifying the randomly-Selected expiration parameter 
prior to presenting the Symbols in the active display 
Segments, and 

repeatedly presenting Symbols in each of the active dis 
play Segments, and deactivating the active display 
Segments that have expired, until a predetermined 
number of the active display Segments have been 
deactivated; and 

wherein identifying the randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter prior to presenting the Symbols comprises 
facilitating participant Selection of the randomly-Se 
lected expiration parameter. 

13. The method of claim 12, further comprising facilitat 
ing participant association between particular active display 
Segments and a corresponding randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter. 

14. The method of claim 12, wherein identifying the 
randomly-Selected expiration parameter prior to presenting 
the Symbols comprises automatically Selecting the ran 
domly-Selected expiration parameter without participant 
intervention. 

15. The method of claim 14, further comprising individu 
ally associating a plurality of randomly-Selected expiration 
parameters with a plurality of the active display Segments. 

16. The method of claim 14, further comprising associ 
ating one randomly-Selected expiration parameter with a 
plurality of the active display Segments. 

17. A method for facilitating participation in a slot game, 
comprising: 

presenting a display grid comprising a plurality of active 
display Segments, 

presenting Symbols in each of the active display Segments 
that have not expired; 

deactivating the active display Segments that have expired 
in response to at least one randomly-Selected expiration 
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parameter, wherein the randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter comprises an expiration count and an expi 
ration time duration; and 

repeatedly presenting Symbols in each of the active dis 
play Segments, and deactivating the active display 
Segments that have expired, until a predetermined 
number of the active display Segments have been 
deactivated. 

18. A method for facilitating participation in a slot game, 
comprising: 

presenting a mechanical reel configuration comprising a 
plurality of active reel Segments, 

presenting Symbols in each of the active reel Segments 
that have not expired; 

deactivating the active reel Segments that have expired in 
response to at least one randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter, wherein the randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter comprises an expiration count; 

repeatedly presenting Symbols in each of the active reel 
Segments, and deactivating the active reel Segments 
that have expired, until a predetermined number of the 
active reel Segments have been deactivated; and 

wherein a quantity of the expiration count is at least partly 
influenced by a wager input. 

19. The method of claim 18, further comprising randomly 
Selecting award amounts from a table of alternative award 
amounts, wherein randomly Selecting award amounts com 
prises Selecting a number of award amounts corresponding 
to the expiration count. 

20. A method for facilitating participation in a slot game, 
comprising: 

presenting a mechanical reel configuration comprising a 
plurality of active reel Segments, 

presenting Symbols in each of the active reel Segments 
that have not expired; 

deactivating the active reel Segments that have expired in 
response to at least one randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter wherein the randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter comprises an expiration time duration; and 

repeatedly presenting Symbols in each of the active reel 
Segments, and deactivating the active reel Segments 
that have expired, until a predetermined number of the 
active reel Segments have been deactivated. 

21. The method of claim 20, wherein a quantity of the 
expiration time duration is at least partly influenced by a 
Wager input. 

22. The method of claim 20, further comprising revealing 
the randomly-Selected expiration parameter to the partici 
pant prior to presenting the Symbols in each of the active reel 
Segments. 

23. The method of claim 20, further comprising randomly 
Selecting the at least one expiration parameter by randomly 
Selecting the expiration parameter from a table of alternative 
expiration parameters. 

24. The method of claim 23, wherein randomly selecting 
the expiration parameter comprises randomly Selecting a 
plurality of expiration parameters with replacement. 

25. The method of claim 23, wherein randomly selecting 
the expiration parameter comprises randomly Selecting a 
plurality of expiration parameters without replacement. 

26. The method of claim 23, wherein randomly selecting 
the expiration parameter comprises randomly Selecting the 
expiration parameter from Separate tables of alternative 
expiration parameters for each of the active reel Segments. 
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27. The method of claim 20, further comprising randomly 
Selecting the at least one expiration parameter using an equal 
probability distribution for each alternative expiration 
parameter option. 

28. The method of claim 20, further comprising randomly 
Selecting the at least one expiration parameter using a 
weighted probability distribution for each alternative expi 
ration parameter option. 

29. The method of claim 20, further comprising identi 
fying the randomly-Selected expiration parameter prior to 
presenting the Symbols in the active reel Segments. 

30. A method for facilitating participation in a slot game, 
comprising: 

presenting a mechanical reel configuration comprising a 
plurality of active reel Segments, 

presenting Symbols in each of the active reel Segments 
that have not expired; 

deactivating the active reel Segments that have expired in 
response to at least one randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter, 

repeatedly presenting Symbols in each of the active reel 
Segments, and deactivating the active reel Segments 
that have expired, until a predetermined number of the 
active reel Segments have been deactivated; 

identifying the randomly-Selected expiration parameter 
prior to presenting the Symbols in the active reel 
Segments, and 

wherein identifying the randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter prior to presenting the Symbols comprises 
facilitating participant Selection of the randomly-Se 
lected expiration parameter. 
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31. The method of claim 30, further comprising facilitat 

ing participant association between particular active reel 
Segments and a corresponding randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter. 

32. The method of claim 29, wherein identifying the 
randomly-Selected expiration parameter prior to presenting 
the Symbols comprises automatically Selecting the ran 
domly-Selected expiration parameter without participant 
intervention. 

33. The method of claim 29, further comprising individu 
ally associating a plurality of randomly-Selected expiration 
parameters with a plurality of the active reel Segments. 

34. The method of claim 29, further comprising associ 
ating one randomly-Selected expiration parameter with a 
plurality of the active reel Segments. 

35. A method for facilitating participation in a slot game, 
comprising: 

presenting a mechanical reel configuration comprising a 
plurality of active reel Segments, 

presenting Symbols in each of the active reel Segments 
that have not expired; 

deactivating the active reel Segments that have expired in 
response to at least one randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter wherein the randomly-Selected expiration 
parameter comprises an expiration count and an expi 
ration time duration; and 

repeatedly presenting Symbols in each of the active reel 
Segments, and deactivating the active reel Segments 
that have expired, until a predetermined number of the 
active reel Segments have been deactivated. 

k k k k k 
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